

# **RESPONSES TO INFORMATION REQUESTS (RIRs)**

New Search | About RIR's | Help

03 September 2008

# BRA102903.E

Brazil: The situation of homosexuals; availability of support groups and state protection Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

# Legal Rights of Homosexuals

In a May 2008 global survey of laws on homosexuality, the International Lesbian and Gay Association (ILGA) notes that homosexual acts have been legal in Brazil since 1831 (ILGA May 2008, 45) and that discrimination based on sexual orientation is prohibited by Brazil's constitution (ibid., 47). In a survey conducted in 2006, Amnesty International (AI) indicates that "[a]nti-discrimination and anti-vilification laws" exist in some states (AI July 2006). With respect to employment matters, discrimination of the basis of sexual orientation is prohibited in several states including in Bahia, the Federal District, Minas Gerais, Paraíba, Rio de Janeiro, Rio Grande do Sul, Santa Catarina and Sao Paulo (ILGA May 2008, 46).

Legislation is pending on several proposals that affect the gay, lesbian, bisexual, transsexual and transgender (GLBT) community (UN Feb. 2008, notes 30 and 31). The proposals include legal recognition of civil partnerships between same sex couples (PL No. 1.151/95), criminalization of homophobia (PL No. 5.003/2001), authorization of change of given name of transsexual and transgender individuals (PL No. 6655/2006) and the establishment of a "National Day of Fight Against Homophobia" (PL No. 81/2007) (ibid.).

# State Commitment to GLBT Rights

In June 2008, President Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva (President Lula) inaugurated the "First National Conference of Gays, Lesbians, Bisexuals Transvestites and Transsexuals", where he expressed his support for gay rights and called for a "'time of reparation'" (Pink News 11 June 2008). The conference was reported to be the first in the world to be convened by a government for the purpose of promoting GLBT rights (ibid.; *Christian Post* 15 June 2008; AI May 2008).

The "Brazil without Homophobia Program," a government-led initiative created to promote homosexual "citizenship" and eliminate discrimination against the GLBT community, resulted in the creation of 47 Human Rights Reference Centers aimed at preventing and fighting against homophobia (UN Feb. 2008, Sec. 3.13). The centres offer legal, psychological and social services and are available in all states in Brazil (ibid.). *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2007* adds that in 2007, the government of the state of Rio de Janeiro created a support program for sexual minorities, which includes counselling services, medical assistance, rights defence and witness protection (US 11 Mar. 2008, Sec. 1c).

Brazil has also been an active promoter of GLBT rights on the international stage; in 2003 Brazil introduced the first resolution to the United Nations Commission on Human Rights (UNHCHR) calling for the protection of "the human rights of all people regardless of their sexual orientation" (AI 14 Mar. 2004). In addition, another Brazilian sponsored resolution, the "Resolution on Human Rights, Sexual Orientation, and Gender Identity," was adopted by the Organization of American States (OAS) on 3 June 2008 (HRW 6 June 2008).

A proposal to criminalize homophobia means that anyone convicted of "preaching" (Pink News 22 Mar. 2007) or "teaching" (LifeSiteNews.com 22 Mar. 2007) against homosexuality could be subject to a prison term of between two to five years if the legislation is passed (ibid.; Pink News 22 Mar. 2007). In expressing his commitment to "do all that is possible" to criminalize homophobia, President Lula was quoted as stating that homophobia is "the most perverse disease impregnated in the human head" (Pink News 11 June 2008; *The Christian Post* 15 June 2008). The global coordinator for the World Congress of Families expressed concern that the proposal could facilitate the suppression of "free speech" (ibid.) and concerns have also been raised about the implications for "religious persecution" (Pink News 22 Mar. 2007).

President Lula also made a public commitment in favour of legalizing civil unions between same sex couples (ibid. 11 June 2008). The only state in Brazil where same sex partnerships are legally recognized is Rio Grande do Sul, where committed couples may register at a notary public office and be granted the right to joint property ownership, shared custody of children and pension and property entitlement upon the death of the other partner (ibid. 26 Mar. 2008). In a precedent-setting court ruling in Rio Grande do Sul in March 2008, a homosexual man was awarded a share of his partner's assets, even though the two men did not cohabit and the partner was a married American citizen (ibid.).

Sex-change operations are available at no cost through Brazil's national public health care system following a court order issued in August 2007 (AP 17 Aug. 2007).

#### The Situation of Homosexuals Living in Brazil

In *Country Reports 2007*, the United States (US) Department of State maintains that in general, laws prohibiting discrimination based on sexual orientation are upheld by federal and state officials (US 11 Mar. 2008, Sec. 1c).

Sao Paulo hosts what is considered the world's largest pride parade (Pink News 26 May 2008; Reuters 25 May 2008). On 25 May 2008, the event attracted an estimated crowd of between one to five million participants (ibid.) and generated substantial economic benefits, including the creation of "thousands" of jobs (Pink News 26 May 2008). The Tourism Minister was supportive of the event, reportedly stating that "this is the diversity the country wants" (ibid.; Reuters 25 May 2008).

Nevertheless, discriminatory attitudes have been reported among persons of authority, including a judge who could face disciplinary action over statements he made suggesting that homosexuals should not play soccer (Pink News 16 Aug. 2007; BBC 4 Aug. 2008; AP 14 Aug. 2007). In a separate incident, controversy arose when an army sergeant was arrested by military police following a televised interview in which he appeared publicly with his partner to discuss their same sex relationship (Pink News 6 June 2008; AFP 6 June 2008). The army maintains that the sergeant was arrested for being absent without authorization, whereas the sergeant claims to be a victim of sexual discrimination (ibid.; Pink News 6 June 2008).

Despite legal protections for GLBT persons, AI notes that there are "high levels of homophobic violence" in Brazil (AI July 2006). In its report on the Universal Periodic Review to the Human Rights Council of the United Nations (UN), the government of Brazil corroborates this fact, noting that homosexuals are "frequent targets of [violent] acts and homicides" (UN Feb. 2008, Sec. 3.13).

According to a non-governmental organization (NGO) called Bahian Gay Group (Grupo Gay de Bahia), which is the oldest gay rights organization in Brazil (HRW 27 July 2007), the number of reported killings of sexual minorities in 2007 totalled 116, and included 83 homosexuals, 30 transvestites and 3 lesbians (US 11 Mar. 2008, Sec. 1c). Sixty percent of the reported killings occurred in the northeast region of Brazil (ibid.). Estimates of the number of homosexual murder victims between 1980 and 2006 range from 2,680 (Pink News 12 Feb. 2008) to 2,790 (UN Feb. 2008, Sec. 3.13). However, between 1980 and 2002, figures collected by the Mortality Information System of Brazil's Ministry of Health indicate that the homicide rate for the entire country rose from 11.4 per 100,000 population to 28.4 per 100,000 population, with a total figure of 249,570 recorded homicides for the year 2002 alone (US 5 Mar. 2004).

In September 2007, the winner of a local "Miss Gay" competition was found murdered in a town in northeast Brazil (Pink News 19 Sept. 2007), and in February 2008, the president of Sao Paulo's Gay Pride Association was beaten unconscious by "an unknown number of attackers" (ibid. 12 Feb. 2008). A special police unit called the "Racial Crimes and Crimes of Intolerance Division" was assigned to investigate the latter incident (ibid.).

### **Other Support Groups**

In addition to the Bahian Gay Group, Human Rights Watch (HRW) lists six other organizations that serve the GLBT community in Brazil on its website (HRW 27 July 2007). One of these organizations, the Brazilian Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual, Transvestite and Transsexual Association (Associacão Brasileira de Gays, Lésbicas, Bissexuals, Travestis e Transexuals, ABGLT), is the largest GLBT network in Latin America, consisting of 141 GLBT support groups in addition to 62 other organizations that collaborate on AIDS and human rights issues (ABGLT n.d.). An application by the ABGLT for consultative status at the UN was debated at the 29 May - 6 June 2008 session of the NGO Committee of the UN, a body of 19 member states representing "all regions," and will be given further consideration in January 2009 (Pink News 9 June 2008).

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

#### <u>References</u>

Agence France-Presse (AFP). 6 June 2008. "Gay Soldier AWOL - or Victimised." <http://www.news.com.au/story/0,23599,23819496-38199,00.html?from=public\_rss> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

Amnesty International (AI) USA. May 2008. "Brazil: Launch of the First Ever National LGBT Conference." *OUTfront! Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual & Transgender Human Rights*. (International Briefs) <http://www.amnestyusa.org/lgbt-human-rights/international-briefs/page.do?id=1106556&n1=3&n2=36> [Accessed 8 Aug. 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. July 2006. Sexual Minorities and the Law: A World Survey. <http://www.asylumlaw.org/docs/sexualminorities/World%20SurveyAlhomosexuality.pdf> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 14 March 2004. "United Nations Resolution on Human Rights and Sexual Orientation." <http://action.web.ca/home/lgbt/alerts.shtml? x=54419&AA\_EX\_Session=6d3f3bdec44904bcd8d9bbb1dfee3724> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

Assoçiacăo Brasileira de Gays, Lésbicas, Bissexuals, Travestis e Transexuals (Brazilian Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual, Transvestite and Transsexual Association) (ABGLT). N.d. "BGLT: Assoçiacăo Brasileira de Gays, Lésbicas, Bissexuals, Travestis e Transexuals." <a href="http://www.abglt.org.br/eng/index.php">http://www.abglt.org.br/eng/index.php</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

Associated Press (AP). 17 August 2007. "Brazil Public Health System to Provide Free Sex-Change Operations." (*International Herald Tribune*) <http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2007/08/17/america/LA-GEN-Brazil-Sex-Changes.php> [Accessed 12 Aug. 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 14 August 2007. "Brazilian Soccer Thrown into Turmoil over Insinuation that Player is Gay." (*International Herald Tribune*) <http://www.iht.com/bin/print.php?id=7115930> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). 4 August 2008. Gary Duffy. "Brazil Judge in Gay Football Row." <a href="http://newsvote.bbc.co.uk/mpapps/pagetools/print/news.bbc.co.uk/">http://newsvote.bbc.co.uk/mpapps/pagetools/print/news.bbc.co.uk/</a> 2/hi/americas/6930806.stm> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

*The Christian Post* [Washington, DC]. 15 June 2008. Joshua Goldberg. "Brazilian President's Pro-Gay Remarks Draw Criticism." <a href="http://www.christianpost.com/article/print/20080615/brazilian-president-s-pro-gay-remarks-draw-criticism.htm">http://www.christianpost.com/article/print/20080615/brazilian-president-s-pro-gay-remarks-draw-criticism.htm</a>> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

Human Rights Watch (HRW). 6 June 2008. "OAS Adopts Resolution to Protect Sexual Rights." <a href="http://hrw.org/english/docs/2008/06/06/colomb19049\_txt.htm">http://hrw.org/english/docs/2008/06/06/colomb19049\_txt.htm</a>> [Accessed 8 Aug. 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 27 July 2007. "LGBT Web Resources: Brazil." <http://hrw.org/english/docs/2007/07/11/global16375.htm> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

International Lesbian and Gay Association (ILGA). May 2008. Daniel Ottosson. *State-sponsored Homophobia: A World Survey of Laws Prohibiting Same Sex Activiy Between Consenting Adults.* <http://www.ilga.org/statehomophobia/ILGA\_State\_Sponsored\_ Homophobia\_2008.pdf> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

LifeSiteNews.com. 22 March 2007. Gudrun Schultz. "More Details on the Proposed Brazil Law to Jail Pastors who Preach Homosexual Activity is Sin." <a href="http://www.lifesitenews.com/ldn/2007/mar/07032203.html">http://www.lifesitenews.com/ldn/2007/mar/07032203.html</a>

[Accessed 8 Aug. 2008]

Pink News. 11 June 2008. Sophie Picheta. "Brazilian President Calls Homophobia a 'Perverse Disease'". <a href="http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7922.html">http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7922.html</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 9 June 2008. "Gay Groups Gain Observer Status at UN." <http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7876.html> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 6 June 2008. Chetna Bhaskar. "Brazilian Soldier Arrested After Discussing Gay Relationship." <a href="http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7860.html">http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7860.html</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 26 May 2008. "Biggest Pride in the World Draws in Millions." <a href="http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7726.html">http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7726.html</a> [Accessed 25 Aug. 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 26 March 2008. Adam Lake. "Married American Man Ordered to Pay Gay Lover." <a href="http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7223.html">http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-7223.html</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 12 February 2008. "Gay Rights Leader Attacked in Brazil." <a href="http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-6830.html">http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-6830.html</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 19 September 2007. "Gay Beauty Contest Winner Murdered." <a href="http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-5494.html">http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-5494.html</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 16 August 2007. "Brazilian Football's Gay Rumours Land Judge in Trouble." <a href="http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-5201.html">http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-5201.html</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 22 March 2007. Ian Dunt. "Brazil's Considers Outlawing Homophobia." <a href="http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-3976.html">http://www.pinknews.co.uk/news/articles/2005-3976.html</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

Reuters. 25 May 2008. Claudia Fontoura. "Brazil's Gays Stage Huge Parade Against Bias." <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idUSN2530690220080525">http://www.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idUSN2530690220080525</a>> [Accessed 25 Aug. 2008]

United Nations (UN). February 2008. Human Rights Council, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR). *Brazil's Report on the Universal Periodic Review*. <http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session1/BR/BRA\_ BRA\_UPR\_S1\_2008\_Brazil\_uprsubmission.pdf> [Accessed 8 Aug. 2008]

United States (US). 11 March 2008. Department of State. "Brazil." *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2007*. <a href="http://www.state.gov/q/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100630.htm">http://www.state.gov/q/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100630.htm</a> [Accessed 11 July 2008]

\_\_\_\_\_. 5 March 2004. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. "Homicide Trends and Characteristics - Brazil, 1980 - 2002." <http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5308a1.htm#fig1> [Accessed 29 Aug. 2008]

# Additional Sources Consulted

**Internet sources, including:** Catholic News Agency (Denver), Fédération internationale des ligues des droits de l'homme (FIDH), GlobalGayz.com, *The Guardian* (UK), International Commission of Jurists (ICJ), International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (IGLHRC), InterPride.org, *Liberdade de Expressão* [Sao Paulo], Magnus Hirschfeld Center for Human Rights, NowPublic.com, PlanetOut.com, Queer Resources Directory, Xinhua News Agency, WorldNetDaily.com.

Top of Page

Important Notices

The attached reproduction is a copy of an official work that is published by the Government of Canada. The reproduction has not been produced in affiliation with, or with the endorsement of the Government of Canada.